OTTERHAMPTON PARISH COUNCIL

 MINUTES OF THE PARISH COUNCIL MEETING HELD 
ON 
THURSDAY 1 OCTOBER 2015
 AT 
OTTERHAMPTON VILLAGE HALL
PUBLIC SESSION:

Buses – On 28.9.15 Mrs Selway was handed a note from the driver of the Webbers No 24 bus advising that the drivers have been instructed to drop passengers off in the lay-by opposite the Combwich junction and not by the bus shelter (apparently this manoeuvre is not registered and hence, is uninsured). This is potentially dangerous, particularly for elderly people, as it means crossing the busy C182 road. It was noted that passengers are picked up from the bus shelter and had previously been dropped off there. The information was passed to the Clerk who will write to Webbers and Somerset County Council (SCC) to request passengers are dropped off at the bus shelter. This will be copied to Cllr Edney and Cllr Caswell. The petition, which has 84 signatures will also be included. Action: Clerk
PRESENT:

Barry Leathwood (Chairman), Heath Bennett, Dick Best, Bob Birkenhead, Julie Evans, County Cllr John Edney, Dist Cllr Mike Caswell, Aly Prowse (Clerk) and 3 members of the public.

61/15
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE:

Apologies for absence were received from John Berry and Dist Cllr Julie Pay.
The Chairman advised members that Stuart Mason would be resigning as councillor following the very sad loss of his wife. He feels he is unable to commit to the parish council at this time, although he does wish to continue with the Otterhampton Parish Project Team (OPPT). We are sorry to lose Stuart and will write a letter expressing our understanding. Action: Clerk. We now have a casual vacancy which we will need to advertise and progress. Action: Clerk 

62/15
MINUTES OF THE MEETING HELD ON 3.9.15:

The minutes were APPROVED and signed by the Chairman. 

63/15
ELECTION OF VICE-CHAIRMAN:

The Chairman said we cannot go on indefinitely without this position being filled. It is hoped that the Vice-Chairman would eventually succeed as Chairman so as it is Barry’s intention to leave in May 2016, we should be looking to elect a vice-chair to work alongside Barry fairly soon. Barry said it is not a huge job, but it is helpful to be available during the day. Due to work commitments, neither H.Bennett nor J.Evans are able to stand. Both D.Best and B.Birkenhead ruled themselves out. It is not known whether J.Berry might like to stand. We need to make a real effort to identify and talk to people who may wish to become potential councillors.  
64/15
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

J.Evans declared an interest in agenda item 8b (Proposed Development Boundaries, minute 68/15/2).

65/15
WARD REPORTS:

Cllr Edney – Notification of forthcoming road closures on the C182; the Cannington by-pass may be finished by Christmas; funding is available between now and January from the Health and Wellbeing fund, should we be able to identify any suitable projects (costing hundreds, rather than thousands of pounds). Action: All
Cllr Caswell – The Core Strategy Document to 2032 has been presented to the Executive and will be presented to the Full Council on 14.10.15. We will receive a copy. Consultation on the document will be until 17.12.15. Cllr Caswell suggests we review it thoroughly, and in particular, the new development boundaries. He also mentioned the formal open day of the WWT Steart Marshes, and again praised this ‘wonderful asset’.






Cllrs Edney and Caswell left the meeting at 7.45pm 
66/15
PLANNING MATTERS: 
1. Applications

39/15/00007 Dwelling land west of 14 School Lane – WITHDRAWN (SDC recommended refusal).

39/15/00010 Tree works land south of Otterhampton Village Hall – GRANTED
2. Further Planning Training will take place on 14 and 20 October at the SDC Offices. The Clerk will attend on 20.10.15. If anyone else would like to attend, please advise the Clerk by 10.10.15. Action: All  
67/15
FINANCIAL MATTERS:

1. Balances - Current A/C £978.97; Deposit A/C £20587.95; Reserve A/C £3810.45.
2. Bank Mandate – The Clerk has the new forms and will process them shortly. Action: Clerk
3. The following payments were AGREED:

A.Prowse

£272.10

(Clerk’s salary for September, including £9.96 admin costs)
A.Prowse

£52.88

Ink cartridges (more paper and inks are being used re work 

associated with the proposed children’s play area)
K.Preston

£265.65

(Gardening costs for July – September)
Get Mapping plc
£33.60

(Annual subscription)

Income
SDC

£8750.00
(Second half of Precept)

HMRC

£1139.02
(VAT repayment 1.4.14 – 31.3.15)

4. Six Monthly Accounts to 30.9.15

The Accounts were APPROVED and SIGNED by the Chairman, as proposed by J.Evans and seconded by H.Bennett.

68/15
ITEMS FROM THE LAST MEETING:

1. Review Action List (for actions not covered by the agenda):
a) No 1 – Bus Shelter. B.Birkenhead advised the facia boards and soffits need replacement. Bob will provide measurements to the Clerk who will then obtain quotes, in both wood and plastic. Action: B.Birkenhead/Clerk.   

b) No 4 – Temporary Solar Lighting at the Bus Shelter. This will be erected before the clocks go back. Action: B.Birkenhead.
c) No 9 – 20 Mph in the Village. It was agreed that an educative approach to encourage slower driving speeds in the Village is undertaken via an article in Otter News. H.Bennett asked if we could erect a 20 Mph “voluntary speed limit” sign at the entrance to the Village. This will be confirmed with Highways together with a request to have another Speed Indication Device (SID) box trial. Action: Clerk. 
J.Evans wondered if a double yellow line on one side of the road would help, although it was suggested that vehicles parked on either side of the road acted as a chicane, consequently reducing speeds.  More people appear to be driving to and from the School again. This will be discussed with the new Head. Action: J.Evans.
d) No 14 – Signage at Wharf Rd. The sign has been erected by P.Gripton, who we thank for organising.
e) Item 15 – Safety netting at the Play Area. B.Leathwood has visited the site and found only one piece of wood missing and no evidence of dog fouling inside the play area. He said the netting he had been thinking of, was in a poor state. It was DECIDED to await the outcome of the funding applications as, unless there is a safety issue, there seems little point in spending money as the fence will be replaced as part of the play area enhancement next spring. Barry also noted the bin was again full. The Clerk has contacted SDC twice about this and was assured that the bins are emptied twice per week.

2. Proposed Development Boundaries
Members had a long and detailed discussion on the proposed development boundaries including the letter submitted by Mr and Mrs Partridge. The Chairman explained that the price of land within a development boundary reflects the development opportunities and hence is more expensive than land outside of a development boundary; this land is generally agricultural and will be used as such (and priced accordingly) with the possibility, and subject to necessary planning permissions, of being used for say, affordable housing or public buildings. Therefore, from a parish council perspective, it may be financially advantageous to retain smaller boundaries. Members supported the SDC proposals. Action: Clerk  
3. Combwich Track – Parking

B.Leathwood said people appear to be observing the No Parking signs. Following a response from the Open Spaces Society, it may also be possible to issue parking permits if we wished, although Barry would only favour this option if used in conjunction with registered disabled (blue badge) holders. This would allow us to manage the situation as Permits could be withdrawn if abused. 
J.Evans supports P.Gripton’s position as per his email and believes that making exceptions will inevitably cause problems and thinks we should try other compromises such as the provision of benches along the track to enable rest periods. Some concern was expressed that if people see others parking there, then others will follow. D.Best said if the exception of blue badge holders together with permit holders is clearly stated on the signs, then this shouldn’t be an issue. H.Bennett suggested if an exception is to be made, that it is only for residents of the parish .Only 3 requests to park on the track have been made so far. 
J.Evans suggested a trial period of 6 months. B.Leathwood thought 12 months may be more reasonable to encompass for seasonal visits. Residents on the track would need to be consulted. A model permit is to be produced for the next meeting. Action: Clerk. It was AGREED that a decision would not be made now; more thought would be given in conjunction with the contents of P.Gripton’s letter.

4. Combwich Track – Maintenance

D.Best was advised by the Environment Agency that it has no further funds to pay for maintenance of the track and maintenance is the responsibility of the land owner. 3 quotations will be obtained for the repair of the track, up to the gate. Action: Clerk. An amount will be set aside in the Precept each year to provide for future maintenance. Action: Clerk.
5. Combwich Track – Discarded Lifebuoy

The lifebuoy will be removed from the track as it serves no purpose.
69/15
PROPOSED CHILDREN’S PLAY AND RECREATION AREA:
The 5 tenders were opened on the 22.9.15. Independent marking was carried out by 6 project team members and H.Bennett (representing the parish council). A ‘weighted’ marking schedule had been used using criteria suggested by SDC. The tenders and marking were then ratified by SDC’s Parks and Open Spaces Manager together with the Procurement Officer who confirmed the process used by OPPT had been robust. A recommendation was made, which was the second lowest tenderer. The cost is £89500.

The application for Viridor funding was submitted on 28.9.15. The majority of match funding would come from SDC and the Hinkley C Mitigation Fund (CIM). Members AGREED to grant £2500 towards the scheme as proposed by J.Evans and seconded by D.Best.

70/15
FORTHCOMING MEETING NOTIFICATION:
8.10.15 – Steart Forum (B.Leathwood, D.Best, Clerk)
15.10.15 – Community Forum (D.Best)

30.10.15 – SSG (J.Berry and B.Birkenhead)

71/15
MEETING REPORTS:
17.9.15 – Tidal Lagoon Presentation. D.Best was disappointed with the poor turnout. It was noted that parish councillors were otherwise engaged. We did not learn anything new except it is launching an ECO system enhanced programme of habitat creation projects.
17.9.15 – Transport Forum. J.Evans attended her first meeting and said it mostly covered the roadworks, Cannington by-pass and the Sandford Corner repair; there will be various control and monitoring methods along the C182 to control the flow of traffic and there are no plans for any traffic restrictions at the Combwich junction. The next meeting is in December. 
26.9.15 – SALC AGM. The Clerk was unable to attend.
30.9.15 – Code of Conduct Training. J.Evans & B.Birkenhead both found the training useful.
30.9.15 – Severn Estuary Forum. D.Best said the Forum has the potential to be quite important as it covers a wide range of topics with direct relevance to communities along the estuary. 

72/15
CORRESPONDENCE/COMMUNICATION:
1. Received/sent (excluding items covered by agenda or action list):

a) Letter from Elizabeth & John Marriott thanking the parish council for nominating them for the SCC Chairman’s Award for service to the community.
b) From SDC Clean Surrounds – advising the bin in the children’s play area is emptied twice per week. 
c) From SCC Traffic Management – advising various temporary traffic restrictions along the C182, 12th – 30th October. 

d) From CAB – Thanking the parish council for its £100 donation.

e) An invitation to the Somerset Community Foundation’s Annual Celebration 2015 on 21.10.15.

f) From SALC – Seeking our experiences with regards to tractors driving through village centres. It was thought that we don’t have much of a problem here.

g) From EDF – Informing us of Hinkley Point C’s Inspire Education Programme.

h) From EDF Hinkley B – Informing us of an exercise taking place on 17.9.15 at Combwich Labs.

i) From SALC – Supporting guidance for councils wishing to apply for Website software relating to the Transparency Code (notifications for meetings etc)

j) D.Best – Identified an article from the Public Sector Executive re NALC urging Town Councils to adopt its guidelines in relation to councillors speaking to the Press. This has not filtered down to us as yet, but it may be something we may wish to consider when we next review our Standing Orders.

2. For Discussion:
a) Entrance to Village (‘A’ Boards and wildflower meadow – email 20.9.15). This was deferred to the next meeting, although in the interim the Clerk will contact Highways for its views. Action: Clerk.
b) Village Lawn Mower. The Clerk has received a quote from Greenslades for repair and servicing to the existing mower for £187.82 plus VAT and for a similar new mower £213.33 plus VAT (including a 5 year warranty). As the existing mower is 10 years old and in poor condition, members AGREED that it made sense to purchase a new mower as it would only cost an extra £25.51. Action: Clerk
73/15
REPORTS OF REPRESENTATIVES:
1. Hinkley Liaison (including SSG):

The next meeting of the SSG is on 30.10.15. 
2. Steart Ward:
D.Best mentioned the WWT Open Day on 30.9.15, which was mostly a ‘Corporate’ event to thank Contractors, various Councils, Agencies and Sponsors. 

3. OPRA (B.Leathwood):

OPRA are considering staging film events and are looking into film rights.
4. Otterhampton Parish Project Team (OPPT) :

This was covered within minute 69/15.
5. Village Hall (H.Bennett) :

H.Bennett has been invited to attend the next meeting.  

6. Children’s Play Area: 
The Clerk has not received any inspection returns since May. Agenda item for the next meeting.

7. School Liaison (J.Evans):

Julie advised there is a new Chair of the Governors (Greg Mockridge); the new Head is settling in and a new Clerk to the Governors is required as she will be standing down in December. J.Berry remains a Governor and will be able to continue the liaison between us and the School.
74/15
ITEMS FOR NEXT MEETING:
1. Combwich Track – Parking and Maintenance

2. Children’s Play Area Inspections

3. Entrance to Combwich (A boards and wildflower meadow)
4. Projector/projection facilities for use at Parish Council Meetings

5. Arrange a Precept meeting
75/15
DATE AND TIME OF THE NEXT MEETING:

The next meeting will be on 5 November 2015, at 7.00pm at Otterhampton Village Hall. 

The meeting ended at 9.10pm.
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Signed
………………………………………………..

Date: 5 November 2015
(Chairman) 
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